








 
                                             BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

GILA COUNTY, ARIZONA 
 

Date: March 15, 2011  
 
MICHAEL A. PASTOR        
Chairman         Clerk of the Board  

JOHN F. NELSON  

 
TOMMIE C. 
Vice-Chairman        Chief Deputy Clerk  

MARTIN                 By: Marilyn Brewer  

 
SHIRLEY L. DAWSON           Gila County Courthouse 
Member                         Globe, Arizona  
_________________________________________________________________________ 
 
PRESENT: Michael A. Pastor, Chairman; Tommie C. Martin, Vice-Chairman (via 
ITV conferencing); Shirley L. Dawson, Supervisor; Don McDaniel, Jr., County 
Manager; Marian Sheppard, Chief Deputy Clerk; and Bryan Chambers, Chief 
Deputy County Attorney.  
Item 1 – Call to Order – Pledge of Allegiance – Invocation  
The Gila County Board of Supervisors met in a regular session at 10:00 a.m. this 
date in the Board of Supervisors hearing room. Berthan DeNero led the Pledge of 
Allegiance and Reverend Rich Hatch of the Southern Baptist Church in Payson 
delivered the invocation.  
Item 2 
 
Minutes for Redistricting item only 
 
4H. Information/Discussion/Action to adopt Resolution No. 11-03-02, which 
repeals Gila County Resolution No. 11-01-04 and adopts the revised 
Redistricting Advisory Committee Guidelines.  
Linda Eastlick, Elections Director, requested that the Board adopt a new 
Resolution No. 11-03-02 to rescind the previous Resolution No. 11-01-04 for the 
agenda item that was approved in January 2011 on the Redistricting Advisory 
Committee Guidelines. She stated that a change was needed in the 12  



Guidelines in paragraph 1 where she has now added that the Gila County 
Community College District (GCCCD) will also be reviewed at the same time that 
the County does its supervisorial redistricting. Ms. Eastlick stated that she had 
neglected to include the GCCCD and it does need to be included in the County’s 
redistricting process. Upon motion by Supervisor Dawson, seconded by Vice-
Chairman Martin, the Board unanimously adopted Resolution No. 11-03-02, 
which repeals Gila County Resolution No. 11-01-04 and adopts the revised 
Redistricting Advisory Committee Guidelines. (A copy of the Resolution is 
permanently on file in the Board of Supervisors’ Office.)  
4I. Information/Discussion/Action to proceed with the selection of the Gila 
County Redistricting Advisory Committee members and the selection of at 
least one alternate from each Supervisory district.  
Ms. Eastlick stated that before proceeding to the selection of the Gila County 
Redistricting Advisory Committee members, she wanted to make the Board aware 
that some changes have occurred since this item was submitted in terms of the list 
of individuals. She then passed out a new list to the Board. Ms. Eastlick stated 
that initially 29 individuals submitted applications and in the interim Gail Lenox 
has withdrawn her paperwork. She also wanted to make the Board aware of some 
changes or additional information (in green on the list) on individuals who were 
nonconforming to the requirements set forth, which included the following: The 
first individual in Supervisor District 1 was Tracy Andersen, who was not 
registered in the state of Arizona until July 2010; in District 2, Luetta DuBois is a 
County employee; in District 2, Jay Spehar changed his registration from 
Democrat to Party Not Designated at the end of last year; Mitchel Holder in 
Supervisor District 3 had cancelled his registration in October 2009 and then did 
not reregister again until the following year in November 2010; and Richard 
Powers changed his registration in the last year from Republican to Independent. 
She stated that the revised list reflects the number of candidates at this point, 
which is 28, and it also reflects the number from each Supervisorial District as 
well as those from the College District and those numbers of each party affiliation. 
Ms. Eastlick stated that the process adopted by the Board in the Gila County 
Redistricting Guidelines (Guidelines) states that the Board will select 9 members 
for the Gila County Redistricting Advisory Committee and that the first selection 
will be made by the Chairman; the second by the Vice-Chairman; and the third 
selection from the third member of the Board. She also recommended that the 
Board select alternates; however, that would be at the Board’s option. She advised 
that these alternates would only serve on the Committee in the event that an 
individual from the Committee had to resign for some reason or be removed. 
Chairman Pastor began the selection of the Committee by selecting Curtis 
Johnson, Supervisor District 2, College District 4 and a Democrat. Supervisor 
Dawson inquired if there needed to be a certain number selected by political party. 
Ms. Eastlick advised that the Guidelines have defined that there could be no more 
than 4 from each of the major political parties and because there will be 9 13  



members one will have to be from another party, a Party Not Designated or an 
Independent. Vice-Chairman Martin selected Mike Vogel, Supervisor District 1, 
College District 2 and a Democrat. Supervisor Dawson selected Robert W. Pastor, 
Supervisor District 3, College District 4 and a Democrat. For the second round, 
Chairman Pastor selected Adelaido Rodriguez, Supervisor District 2, College 
District 5 and a Democrat. Vice-Chairman Martin selected James Muhr, 
Supervisor District 1, College District 1 and a Republican. Supervisor Dawson 
selected Thomas J. Moody, Supervisor District 3, College District 5 and an 
Independent. For the third round, Chairman Pastor selected Joseph Skamel, 
Supervisor District 2, College District 3 and Party Not Designated. Vice-Chairman 
Martin selected David Prechtel, Supervisor District 1, College District 1 and a 
Republican. Supervisor Dawson selected Loretta Stone, Supervisor District 3, 
College District 3 and Party Not Designated. Ms. Eastlick stated that the tally 
shows that there are members from each college district, 4 or fewer from each of 
the major parties and 1 or more from the Independent or Party Not Designated 
status. Chairman Pastor then began the discussion for selecting alternates. Bryan 
Chambers, Chief Deputy County Attorney, stated that there was no provision in 
the Guidelines for selecting alternates. Mr. Chambers stated that although it has 
been suggested that the Board appoint alternates, since there is no provision in 
the Guidelines, he was not sure exactly what legal authority an alternate would 
have or what they would do. He stated that there are provisions in the Guidelines 
that if someone resigns then the Board can appoint a new member, but there’s 
nothing that provides for alternates. Ms. Eastlick also noted that any alternate 
would have no authority or responsibility until they become a member. Mr. 
McDaniel stated that as a more pragmatic and practical situation, since the Board 
doesn’t know who those people would be that may not be able to serve and would 
not know what requirements that person is going to have fill with regard to party 
and district, it might be best to reserve a selection of alternates until the Board 
knows which member they were going to be replacing. Vice-Chairman Martin 
stated, “However we do it, I do plan to pick now 2 alternates and I’m thinking 
juries have alternates for crying out loud. We’re asking these people to work for 
months and things happen to people and I don’t want someone to have to start at 
ground zero about half way through or two-thirds of the way through and not have 
all the nuances of all the meetings. I’m going to pick a Democrat and a Republican 
alternate and suggest that they go to all the meetings. I’m quite willing to pick up 
the travel on them, but I want them as up to speed as the regular committee in the 
event that we have to switch one of them out. And you need to also know that I 
plan that whoever is not picked I would like to see if they wouldn’t be willing to 
come into some kind of an ad hoc committee set up so they pay attention. I think 
that the more brains that get in on this conversation the better off we’ll be. And I 
would like to find a way to use the folks that stepped up and said they would like 
to be involved to also be able to look at all information, give some ad hoc advice to 
me or to us or to this group. I don’t like putting these people-- we have a lot of 
folks here that stepped up and I would like to see that they are at some level 14 
involved in the conversation, whether it’s formally or informally.” Supervisor 
Dawson said she seconded that as well. Mr. Chambers responded by stating, 
“These are going to be open public meetings and so all of these individuals whether 
they are selected or not today can come to meetings. It certainly might be wise, as 



Vice-Chairman Martin has pointed out, to encourage a few people to come to these 
meetings because in the event that somebody does step down, this Board will have 
to appoint people to take their place. If this Board wants to go ahead and state 
that there will be other people that they will be interested in, I think that probably 
is fine and I think it’s probably related enough to this agenda item that you can do 
so, but in the event someone does resign after being appointed, there will have to 
be another action taken by this Board in order to get them formally on the 
Committee. Certainly they can attend every single meeting as any member of the 
public can and the Board can come back with an amendment to the Guidelines it 
if wants to, to add alternates, but that’s not part of the Guidelines that the Board 
just approved.” Chairman Pastor inquired of Mr. Chambers if legally the Board 
could or could not select alternates. Mr. Chambers replied, “I’m saying that you 
can list who you would include as alternates, but in the event that a position 
opens that needs to be filled, it will have to come back before this Board for 
approval.” Chairman Pastor stated and he would expect it to come back before the 
Board to name another member; however, at this time, he thought the Board 
should go ahead and select its alternates and identify them for Ms. Eastlick’s 
purposes in notifying them. Mr. Chambers stated, “Just one more thing in light of 
Mr. McDaniel’s comment, in the event that there is a position open if it’s a position 
that has to be filled by a Republican or a Democrat or whatever, that’s going to 
obviously affect which alternate might be able to get the position. Technically any 
naming of alternates today would be non-binding on the Board in the future, so it 
would make sense to choose one of those, but the Board would not be bound to 
choose any of them.” Chairman Pastor selected for his 2 alternates, Linda Pearce, 
Supervisor District 2, College District 4 and a Democrat, and also William A. 
Bryne, Supervisor District 2, College District 3 and a Democrat. Vice-Chairman 
Martin selected as her 2 alternates, Christine Harrison, Supervisor District 3, 
College District 2 and a Democrat and also Paul Bates, Supervisor District 1, 
College District 1 and a Republican. Supervisor Dawson selected as her 2 
alternates, Gary Andress, Supervisor District 3, College District 4 and a Democrat, 
and also Robert Hibbert, Supervisor District 3, College District 2 and a 
Republican. Upon motion by Supervisor Dawson, seconded by Vice-Chairman 
Martin, the Board approved the following people to serve as the Gila County 
Redistricting Advisory Committee members: Curtis Johnson, Michael Vogel, Robert 
Pastor, Adelaido Rodriquez, James Muhr, Thomas Moody, Joseph Skamel, David 
Prechtel, and Loretta Stone. Ms. Eastlick stated that she would proceed to make 
notification to all members of the Committee and would also notify all alternates 
that they are alternates and that they have no specific function on the committee 
at this point in time unless another motion were to be brought to the Board for 
them to serve on the Committee. Chairman Pastor stated to Ms. Eastlick that she 
15 might encourage the alternates that if they want to participate they are more 
than welcome and they should be there. Vice-Chairman Martin added, “I would 
even say they are expected to be there.”  
 
















